				BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL
				     REGULAR MEETING
					MINUTES
		      	 	APRIL 5, 2016, 5:30 P.M.

PRESIDING:	WENDY O’QUIN PERRETTE, MAYOR
		STACY SMITH, DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION
		DALE BRANCH, CITY ATTORNEY

PRESENT:	COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH
		COUNCILMAN McCREE
		COUNCILMAN DeLEON
		PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY

ABSENT:	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND
		COUNCILMAN RITCHIE

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY:   Bogalusa City Council Meeting will come to order. Invocation by Vice-President Smith, followed by the Pledge.                                                                                                                                                      

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH:   Led the Invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: First of all I have an announcement. Due to the previous engagement that could not be cancelled Mayor Wendy Perrette sends her apology for her absence and hopes to see everyone at the April 19th meeting. Also Ms. Smith, Director of Administration has the Bogalusa Rotary Pancake Dinner tonight at the Country Club the same time as the council meeting and sends her apology but hopes everyone will come by after the meeting and pick pancakes up. Our Councilman Drummond had to work so he is not going to be here tonight and we are waiting to hear from our Councilman Ritchie. So saying that we are going ahead and get the meeting started. We will have roll call. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………….HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH………………………HERE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………….HERE
	COUNCILMAN DeLEON……………………….HERE
	PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY………………….HERE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND………………ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE……………………….ABSENT

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Next we have approval of the Minutes held on March 15, 2016.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH:  I make a motion that we approve the minutes.

BY COUNCILMAN DeLEON:  Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Roll call.
 
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………..AYE- I do have one correction and I sent in some corrections early in the week and Ms. Ford was kind enough to make those corrections. However at the very end when I voted on the adjudicated property I did indicate that it was nay because I needed further clarification and I just wanted that on for the record. 
	VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH……………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DeLEON………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY…………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND……………….ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE………………………..ABSENT
	
(MOTION CARRIED 5-0 WITH TWO ABSENT TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MARCH 15, 2016).

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: The motion was carried to approve the minutes so the meeting was held on March 15, 2016. Next we have Condemnations by Judge Robert J. Black.

BY JUDGE BLACK: Thank you Madam President. We only have one condemnation to present to the Council tonight. The property for consideration is property that belongs to Ricard and Summer Allen at 537 Caston Avenue.

Upon hearing testimony from the Building Inspector and the Fire Chief, the following property were condemned and given X number of days to come into compliance with the law.

					Estate of
			            Ricard and Summer Allen
				     537 Caston Avenue

(Councilwoman Kates made the motion, seconded by Vice-President Smith to condemn said property and give the owners ninety (90) days in which to come into compliance with the law. Motion carried 5-0 with two absent).

BY JUDGE BLACK: Thank you very much.

BY ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you Judge.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Next is Recognition and Awards and we don’t have any at this time. But we do have a Proclamation that is going to be introduced by Councilman McCree. I want to read the proclamation before he makes that.

Office of the Mayor
City of Bogalusa
Proclamation
WHEREAS, each year, Louisiana’s underground utility infrastructure is jeopardized by unintentional damage by those who fail to call to have underground lines located prior to digging; and
WHEREAS, undesired consequences such as interruption, damage to the environment and personal injury and even death are the potential results; and
WHEREAS, Louisiana law requires that anyone planning excavation or demolition must notify Louisiana One Call and if a facility must be located, personnel will be sent to mark the location of underground facilities at no cost to the requesting party; and
WHEREAS, Louisiana One Call, the State Department of Natural Resources and the State Office of Public Safety promote the National Call Before-You-dig number, 811, as well as the use of safe digging practices, in an effort to reduce these damages; and
WHEREAS, through education on safe digging practices, excavators and homeowners can save time and money keeping Louisiana and our nation safe and connected by making a simple call to 811 in advance of any digging project, waiting the required amount of time, respecting the marked lines, and finally, digging with care around the marks; and
WHEREAS, all parties agree that safe digging is a shared responsibility; and
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, on behalf of the City Council and Wendy O’Quin-Perrette, mayor of the City of Bogalusa, hereby proclaims April, 2016 as “Safe Digging Month”.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Great Seal of the City of Bogalusa to be affixed.
And it is signed Wendy O’Quin-Perrette signature on it. 
This is just something that they have been doing for years and I don’t know why every year it has to be redone so it is April the month for safe digging so we are just bringing it back up. Councilman McCree.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE:

A RESOLUTION proclaiming April 2016 as “Safe Digging Month”.
Don’t forget to call that 811 and they will send someone out so they can mark the lines under the ground so you will know where to and where not to dig. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Yes you will see these orange and blue lines on the road where they have been. So is there anyone in the public discussion on this resolution? Any Council discussion?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I just have one question Madam President? Do you know how many lines we may have underground here in Bogalusa?

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: A total amount?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yes.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: No. I don’t know that.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Of the infrastructures.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I know we call Energy and they come out and do theirs and the gas do theirs and water does theirs and they all do them in a different color I do know that but how many lines a bunch.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay thanks.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH: I make a motion that we accept this.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: I seconded.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN KATES ……………………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN McCREE……………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DeLEON……………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN DRUMMOND…………………..ABSENT
	COUNCILMAN RITCHIE……………………………ABSENT

(MOTION CARRIED 5-0 WITH TWO ABSENT PROCLAIMING APRIL 2016 AS “SAFE DIGGING MONTH”).

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Motion carried for the Safe Diggin Month.  Now we have an Introduction of Ordinances by Vice-President Smith.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH:

AN ORDINANCE authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract with a successful bidder for the addition of a freezer in The Salvage Store at 209 Industrial Park.
All this is to try and find a bidder for the freezers that are already in place. This will be up for discussion at our next council meeting. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: There are no Public Hearings & Adoption of Ordinances tonight due to late publication in the newspaper but we will have them at our next meeting on April 19th. Now we will go into public participation and the first one is Mr. Warren Bolds, Jr. if you will come to the front. Well where he, Mr. Bolds, and he has left. Okay what about Ms. Patricia Keller. 

BY PATRICIA KELLER: 1622 Jackie Robinson Street. Good evening to everyone. 

BY ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good evening.

BY PATRICIA KELLER: I just had a couple of questions, I wanted to ask the council at the last meeting there was an ordinance introduced by Councilman Drummond authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract with the successful bidder for the overlaying Rio Grande and Verret, West 5th, Avenue B to Avenue F and Plaza, and a portion of Shriners Drive. The first question I wanted to ask is how much is it projected that this project will cost the city? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I’m not certain how much it would cost the city but I have did do a freedom of information request for the resource of the funding of this particular project with the streets with the five streets they have listed. I have not received the request back but I have requested whether it is a grant or if it is coming out of a particular fund so I’m trying to unless someone else may know.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH: When it is introduced it is going to be funded through a grant.

BY PATRICIA KELLER: Does anybody know how much this is going to cost? Projected cost?

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: We don’t have those numbers and the Mayor is not here tonight. Maybe that can be answered on April 19th when it is introduced and voted on. Ms. Smith will be here also. 

BY PATRICIA KELLER: So I guess my other question is when an ordinance that has a dollar figure on it and introduced to the council, do the council get information related to how much this is going to cost and where the money is coming from?

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH: Yes we do. Once a bid is in place and someone comes out and calculates all the figures then they will submit in black and white to us.

BY PATRICIA KELLER: So before, it seems that somewhere these streets were by someone chose them for overlaying. Mr. Drummond introduced this into an ordinance so the Mayor can enter into a contract with a successful bidder. If or when is this okayed before that time will you all have a ball park figure as it relates to how much this is going to cost and where the money is coming from. Does the council get this information prior to voting on this ordinance? That is what I’m asking. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH AND PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Yes we do.

BY PATRICIA KELLER: So when this comes up then you all will have the information the council will already have the information related to how much this is going to cost the city and where but right now---

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: At this point as I indicated prior I have actually I don’t know about the other council members but I have requested you know the full packet to determine how much the cost and where it is coming from and what have you so that I can make a valid decision.

BY PATRICIA KELLER: An educated decision.

BY BRIAN McCREE: Because we should know how much it is going to cost and where this money is coming from. We should know before we take action on it.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH: Absolutely. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Okay one second your name is not on it Mr. Fate. You know you must sign up.

BY FATE FERRELL: 1931 Dewitt Place. That is what I’ve been telling ya’ll. You all need to forget that. The Parish Council in Franklinton I wasn’t on there but I spoke. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: That is how they do it due process.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Well you are getting to speak.

BY FATE FERRELL: Ya’ll need to eliminate that. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Come on.

BY FATE FERRELL: We got freedom of speech. We want democracy in Bogalusa. About these streets, how can you all tear up streets like Martin Luther King and other streets and just leave them but when you get ready to fix some you can bring up some names that have never been talked about. I think that is totally wrong. If you are going to fix a street fix Martin Luther King. Fix the other streets that was scraped under the Mizell administration. Do the right thing. Right now I see you all doing the wrong thing. It’s time out. If you are going to have a street named after a historic person like Martin Luther King I think we should have it fixed. Don’t wait do it now. That should be the first one to fix.

BY COUNCIL MEMBERS: Thank you.

BY FATE FERRELL: And I’m telling you all you have been breaking the laws up in here. It’s time out for that too. Ya’ll be voting on different things, you all do not know the laws to what you are being voting on. All you are doing is voted. We have open meeting laws that you all do not go by. We have laws by this council, we got laws for the school. The same laws came out of Baton Rouge for the school and for the council. But you all violated the laws here two weeks ago. On this here Civic Source deal, you really did. You all are going to be just like Chrystal City, Texas. Everybody went down, the Mayor went down and all the council went down. Only one person was left standing and that was one council person. Everybody else is going to jail. So ya’ll better take a close look at what you are doing. I said it time over and over to you all about you all breaking the law. I keep telling you all. I’m wiser than you think I am, the person that is not wise are you all. When ya’ll go to jail I’m going to say I told you all. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Thank you Mr. Fate. Do we have any administrative remarks since the Mayor and them are not here tonight? Okay any other council discussion? Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I want to thank everyone for coming out tonight. I appreciate your continued prayers that we do have a Bogalusa that is for all and I’m just thankful top God that we came through the flood, everyone came through the flood. A lot of people lost a lot of items so I am continuing to pray for those who lost their property. Just have a couple of comments, I’d like to thank fifty six volunteers that participated in the District A project beginning March 13th it was a joint effort of the Greater Ebenezer Baptist Church in which over a hundred forty victims representing their families were serviced in various resources of clothes and shoes. We had an online disaster applications they were given bleach and trash bags and various cleaning supplies, shampoo, soap, baby products, tooth brushes, puzzles, books, and more. A big blessed thank you for the time and support of Reverend Dr. Raymond Mims, Sr. of Greater Ebenezer Baptist Church, Reverend Dr. Bobbie R. Showers Sr., President of the third district Bogue Chitto Baptist General Association, Reverend Dr. Kenneth Maurice Davis, President of Mississippi National Baptist State Convention and Reverend Dr. Mallery Callahan, President of Louisiana Home and Farm Mission Baptist State Convention, Reverend Samuel C. Tolbert, President of the National Baptist Convention of America and Incorporation and Chi Alpha Chi Student Christian Ministry that came from Central Arkansas. Everyone played a part and I see a couple of volunteers here and I commend you volunteers that helped. (Applause). Ms. Brown, Ms. Mixon I really thank you. Also on March 14th that was a Monday the American Red Cross they made a combine visit of the Greater Ebenezer Baptist Church in Redmond Heights in which there was over two hundred and sixty disaster victims were fed. So that was a good thing, a really good thing. A lot of going on at that particular day on March 14th. The second annual, the second project I’m appreciative of volunteers that participated in is the second annual district A Easter Egg Hunt that was on Good Friday and the children enjoyed it, the volunteers enjoyed it, and the parents enjoyed it. Everyone chipped in. We had to go get riding mowers and push mowers but everyone chipped in and making that place The Memorial Park, Jerry Bailey Memorial Park presentable. The final project was District A Clean-Up Day and it would not have been possible without the Bogalusa High School JR-ROTC volunteers and First Sergeant Rogers. I just would like to say last year back in August there was an ordinance that was passed was changed Davis Street Baseball Field to be renamed Coach Mike, “Michael Harrington Baseball Field”. In commemoration dedication services will be held on Saturday this coming Saturday that is April 9th at twelve o’clock noon and that is on the corner of Davis and St. Charles. On May 7th, I just have a little more here, on May 7th the Stay Strong Ricardo Morris Benefit Show and Dance will be held at the Bogalusa Event Center and for additional information you can call 985-294-3294. That is for the benefit for Mr. Ricardo Morris. FEMA claim I’ve had calls about some concerns about FEMA claims and what I recommend is to review your Help After the Disaster Application Guide on page three it talks about the IA piece of it where you can appeal it and on page eighteen and nineteen it talks about your Civil Rights and Disaster Assistance. There are some numbers you can call your FEMA number 1-800-621-3362 or you can call direct line to the Office of Equal Rights that is the Civil Rights line 202-646-3591 if you choose to appeal. I had a comment for Mr. Bolds but he’s not here so I will save that. Is he here? Hey Mr. Bolds I would like to say last week you indicated that we should all vote you know in one accord and that we should vote on things that everyone should be in agreedment with. I had a statement that was imposed in the council notes that said no I disagree with that but in actuality what I was saying that sometimes we do not vote on particular issues that the public is advocating for. So that is exactly if you are wondering what I meant by that. When we should be one accord in our vote. 

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: We called your name a while ago and you wasn’t in here and we are doing council discussion. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay this is the time that I am speaking and I’m giving him permission to respond. Go ahead Mr. Bolds. He is speaking off of my time. He is responding to what I am saying.

BY WARREN BOLD: 606 Avenue E. I’m proud to be here. I missed most of what was going on at the council meeting, sorry that I missed it. What I would like to say is there is a lot of things going on negative and also a lot of positive things going on. Two Sunday’s ago was the Resurrection Sunday. Christ gave his life so that we all may have an opportunity to share in abundance. I thank you for giving me the opportunity to come to the podium. What I would like to say is it is not as bad as it seems in Bogalusa. I’m a part of a restaurant that is opening up on Columbia Street 437. There are people from Bogalusa that went away and to establish themselves and they are going to reinvest back into Bogalusa. Now all I am wanting to say to you all because the Mayor is not here, city council people are here we are not going to wait until ya’ll make up ya’ll minds to do your job. We are going to invest in Bogalusa for the betterment of it. Nowhere perform again will it prosper this is a faith. These people worked with are Christian people. You all have your position and things of this nature to do your job as far your areas in Bogalusa. Bogalusa is a family and it should be. If we work together it will be a lot accomplished. Bogalusa has major potentials but there are road blocks. There are people that are not on one accord don’t agree on things. But us as people in the public we don’t have to wait on you all. All we have to do is come together. You all are representing us so therefore all I’m saying is I come to take some lunch menus. Because the restaurant is going to open up and it is going to do well. So it will attract some more attention. If ya’ll don’t do your jobs a year or two years you will be voted out. Someone else will come in and take your place with a better attitude. Maybe everybody will come together and work on one accord. Get Bogalusa back where it is supposed to be at. We are wasting time disagreeing with each other not voting on things not being together like I said I came back and I’m investing in a better Bogalusa. I pray the Lord will touch the heart and minds of everybody here and also the public. This is our Bogalusa it is not their Bogalusa. So thank you and God bless and have a good evening.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you Mr. Bolds. I appreciate your comments. In reference to our Town Hall Meeting Madam President there was on the 22nd I have been asked about how to get a copy of the minutes. Are we going to have minutes done at the Town Hall?

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I don’t know that has nothing to do with the council. You are going to have to find out from ones that is over the Town Meeting.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: You will have to talk to Doug for that.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Talk to Doug?

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Talk to Doug about that.

[bookmark: _GoBack]BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Then my final comment and I did say I was going to clarify this from the last meeting and Mr. Fate you spoke a little bit about breaking rules and the Civic Source ordinance. As I said before you know I will say it again with that particular ordinance I had no problem with Civic Source but I did have a problem with the language that was in the ordinance. I did find this and got it clarified and I talked to Attorney Dale and told him I was looking for him last time. In 2008 Louisiana Revised Statue 42:7 was amended regarding amending the agenda. To amend the agenda you must have unanimous approval of the members present. Anything added to the agenda must be identified with a reasonable specifically and the description entered into the minutes prior to the vote of anything that is added to the agenda you must have an opportunity or public comment. So I just wanted to make that comment there are enforcements in place that addresses that I had been asked about that in fact it was brought to my attention and I did clarify that. I went on the Attorney General’s website and that is where it was on the website it says once again to be exact the Louisiana Revised Statue 42:1.1 and Louisiana Revised Statue 42:7. That is all I have thank you for your time everyone.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Thank you. Okay Vice-President Smith.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT SMITH: Good afternoon once again. I would like to thank everyone on the behalf of Councilman McCree and myself who sent your kids out to the Bethlehem Family Life Center for Easter. It was our first Easter Bash and we had a total of seventy five kids to actually sign up and come out. We did have a golden egg winner who won a bicycle and so I would like to give thanks to my pastor, Pastor Matthews and to the Bethlehem Family also to the Community Care Hospice and Camelia for their contributes towards the Easter Egg Hunt. It was a success. We are looking forward to next year. Also I have some tickets they’re two dollars and the money will go toward helping rebuild the city park which is Cassidy Park which is here in town. Thank everybody for coming out and appreciate you.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Okay, Councilman McCree.

BY COUNCILMAN McCREE: I would also like to thank ya’ll for coming. I agree with you Mr. Fate Ferrell whole heartedly. I agree with you. I agree with you. Because MFK has been sitting down there for a long time looking like it is looking. This young lady sitting right here has been asking about two blocks of Roosevelt Street since last year when I got here. You know and just to jump and disregard these streets to fix other streets is not fair like you say. It is not fair ok, so we have got to do better. We’ve got to be fair, let’s fix some streets on this side of the railroad tracks for a change. You know to be honest let’s fix some streets over here, let’s fix a few streets over here, let’s fix some streets everywhere instead of just certain areas. (Applause). So thank ya’ll for coming and God bless ya’ll.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: Councilman DeLeon.

COUNCILMAN DeLEON: I just wanted to let everyone know, they probably do but the FEMA registration site has been moved from Avenue B Ball Park to the Pentecostal Church that is down on Hwy 21. Just thank everyone for coming. Thank ya’ll.

BY PRESIDENT FORTENBERRY: I’m last so I will say back in January I was looking through my notes this week and when we discussed giving longer minutes to speak I have no problem with that. Back in January I said there was some ground rules that had to be set that no negative things could be said toward the councilmen or any elected official. If you had a negative remark to be made and I am here to listen to all of your remarks. I try to do what is fair I do what I know that I can do let me put it like that. If you got a negative something to say my dad always use to tell me and I’ll never forget since my dad has been dead quite a few years but he said if you have something to complain about you need to come up with a solution to solve that problem. So if you have something to complain about come up with a positive behind that. Ways we can do things and I want to tell you something us council sitting up here we don’t have a lot of say in things that goes on. That goes on up to higher people than what we are. So when you are talking about us we are probably sitting in the same position you are sitting in. I also want to say Saturday morning I got up and rode around Bogalusa after the devastation that we all encountered. I just wanted to see how our city was kicking back and what could be done better. As I rode over by this court house I saw a city truck parked in this circle out front a dump truck. I said now that is odd, there are no city workers over there working on Saturday. So I pulled up and I had my eleven year old and my thirteen year old and my husband with me and I said I’m going to see what is going on. I’m nosy and I’m going to find out whose over there working. It was Teddy Drummond and he had a group of the ROTC kids out here. They trimmed the hedges I heard somebody from this council meeting complaining about those hedges over there. Well they are not there anymore they are trimmed. We found a plaque on that wall that Teddy nor I knew it was on that wall behind those shrubs. They cleaned all the way across this court they had the pressure washer out there washing with the bleach in the water washing all the front off and I just want to commend him. I just thought you know I could put forth maybe an hour or two to help Teddy if I knew where he was going to be with those ROTC kids. I went up and I told those kids I said ya’ll know I appreciate ya’ll and I appreciate what you are doing. That just made my heart do good to see them out here giving up their Saturday to help clean up Bogalusa. I asked Teddy I said where are you going to be next Saturday because I may be there? He told me he really didn’t know a date but the Saturday before the Children’s Carnation they are going to be at Bogalusa High School cleaning up around that auditorium and I’m going to be there helping them. So if ya’ll want to come out and help clean up Bogalusa I’m giving you a place to be. You can put on your boots or get over there and cut hedge or do whatever. But saying that I just want to commend them for doing that. Saying that ya’ll have a good week and meeting adjourned.
